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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE
DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

BUENA VISTA CONFERENCE AND RECEPTION CENTER

MINUTES OF DECEMBER 18, 2008

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Dr. Anthony Brazen, Andrea Guest, Carol Harman, James Lafferty, George Meldrum, Lisa Pertzoff, Janet Ray, Sgt. Charles Sawchenko, Chuck Tarver, Paula Voshell, Mary Wicks, Gary Wirt

Members Excused:  Robert Marceluk, Brenda Phillips

Members Absent:  Shirley Jackson

Associate Members Present:  Linda Adam, Sally Allshouse, Dan Atkins, Carlyle Hooff, Michael Kriner, James Larks, Bruce Lorenz, Catherine McKay, Rev. William Rhines

Associate Members Excused:  Julie Cutler

Associate Members Absent:  Brenda Sands

Interested Parties:  Vince Boehm, Chris DiSanto, Michael Kelleher, Patricia Maichle, Aimee McFarlan, Melissa Smith

	TOPIC

Call to Order
Review of Minutes

Chairman’s Report

Format for Stakeholder Input

Election of 2009 Officers

DPC Advisory Committee

Membership Committee

Budget Committee

Children’s Committee

Employment Committee

Old/New Business

Public Comment

Adjournment


	DISCUSSION

Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:05 a.m. and extended holiday greetings.  Meeting attendees were invited to introduce themselves and share their affiliation.
Chairman Lafferty informed Council members that the January meeting will be held at the DDDS Fox Run Office in Bear.  Driving directions will be provided.  

Michael Kelleher reported that DPC has received full accreditation by the Joint Commission.
In lieu of the chairman’s report, Melissa Smith presented a proposed process format for a regular stakeholder feedback cycle.

Melissa Smith distributed a proposed timeline of strategic planning stakeholder activities and a preliminary stakeholder list to those present.  A review of the materials and discussion followed.  Consensus was reached that the initial full day meeting will be held in early February.  A public comment session or the opportunity for website input were suggested.  Ms. Smith will provide the drafts electronically to meeting participants for input.  Meeting participants were requested to e-mail Ms. Smith by January 9 with any proposed revisions.
The Nominating Committee placed the names James Lafferty and George Meldrum in nomination as chair and vice-chair, respectively, for an additional term beginning January 2009.  Chairman Lafferty and Vice-Chairman Meldrum expressed appreciation to Council for their continued support.

There was a brief discussion about the Delaware DOJ compliance committee.  
A question was posed regarding the integration among the governor’s task force report, Rep. Cathcart’s report and the DOJ MOU.  The status of the task force recommendations and the distribution of the division’s quarterly report regarding same were briefly discussed.  

Gary Wirt reported that the next meeting of the advisory committee will be held January 21, 2009.
Vice-Chairman Meldrum reported on the potential interest in the remaining Council seat by a Kent County consumer.  He invited members to inform him regarding individuals wishing to serve.  Vice-Chairman Meldrum will forward the application for membership to Pat Maichle for potential application.

Chairman Lafferty expressed appreciation to Cathy McKay for chairing the Budget Committee.  A written report was provided.  Ms. McKay invited those interested in serving on the committee to communicate their interest to her via e-mail.  

Ms. McKay reported that the committee reviewed the FY 2009 “all funds” budget and shared the short and long term objectives the committee would like to pursue in collaboration with the division.  The committee’s concern regarding the financial impact of the DOJ investigation into DPC was also shared.  There was a discussion about unfilled positions and OT.  Ms. McKay indicated that she would share the report with the governor-elect’s transition team and solicited meeting participants for additional items to be included in the report.  Chairman Lafferty requested a motion to provide the Budget Committee report to the transition committee.  
A discussion took place regarding the proposed budget cuts and the governor’s recommended budget.  Ms. McKay reported that the transition team has recommended that across the board cuts related to Medicaid eligibility not be considered.  The importance of advocating against Medicaid cuts was emphasized.  The current budget crisis and the federal government’s economic stimulus package were also discussed.  

Ms. McKay indicated that she will convene another Budget Committee meeting in January for the purpose of developing recommendations for the upcoming JFC hearing for Council’s consideration.  She commented on her hope for partnership building and dialog regarding the inefficiency of across the board cuts.
Carol Harman noted that CMH is trying to determine budget reductions without cutting services.  
Vice-Chairman Meldrum spoke of the retreat hosted by the Nemours Foundation for the 26 member Kids Caucus which focused on the issue of collaboration.

Andrea Guest suggested the existing Supported Employment Leadership Committee, comprised of CCCP, DSAMH and DVR leadership, be established as the permanent employment committee of the Council.  Council was amenable to the suggestion.  Ms. Guest indicated the current issue facing the committee is the recording of data.  She discussed factors contributing to the successful employment of consumers, the development of an “order of selection,” and of the change implemented in college tuition allocation.   She spoke of the collaborations with Medicaid and LTC to access Medicaid infrastructure grant funds and efforts to obtain other funding.  Ms. Guest briefly updated Council on the status of the Medicaid Buy-in Program and encouraged promotion of the program to eligible Medicaid recipients.  Meeting participants were invited to contact Ms. Guest regarding the need for training.
Melissa Smith reported that since July 1 there have been 53 people employed through the Supported Employment Program, half of whom have stayed for 90 days or more.  Ms. Guest congratulated providers for their contribution.
None.

Vince Boehm spoke of the January 22 Life Conference being held at the Dover Sheraton.  It was noted that a limited number of consumer scholarships are available.  Meeting participants were encouraged to attend.
Mr. Boehm spoke of the April 8 DDC legislative event.  Additional details will be provided as they become available.   Consumer and provider participation was strongly encouraged.
Carlyle Hooff made Council aware of the League of Women Voters League Day in Dover.  The focus area of the March 13 event will be mental health.  Judge Flickinger will participate.  There was a discussion about the success of the Court of Common Pleas Mental Health Court and the Supreme Court’s examination of Delaware’s mental health courts.

Michael Kelleher noted the long awaited licensure standards are being implemented in January.  

	ACTION
Gary Wirt moved to approve the November minutes as presented.  Jack Akester seconded the motion.  The motion carried with a unanimous voice vote.

There being no other nominations from the floor, Gary Wirt moved to approve the two nominations by voice vote.  Motion was unanimously carried.
Carol Harman motioned to provide the report to the transition committee.  Carlyle Hooff seconded the motion.  So moved.

There being no further business, Carlyle Hooff moved to adjourn at 10:45 a.m. Carol Harman seconded the motion.  All were in favor.


The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held Thursday, January 15, 2009 at the DDDS Fox Run Office.
